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POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

MINUTES
Of a meeting held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth,

on 12 June 2017 between 7.30pm and 8.40pm.
Councillors present:

Sara Bedford (Chairman) 
Chris Lloyd (Vice-Chairman) Leisure, Community and Wellbeing)

Rupert Barnes
Matthew Bedford (Resources and Shared Services)

	Phil Brading (Public Services)

Stephen Cox
Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)
Paula Hiscocks

Alex Hayward
Ty Harris
	Angela Killick

David Sansom

Andrew Scarth (substitute for Cllr Alison Scarth – Health)
Roger Seabourne (Community Safety)

Martin Trevett (Housing, Planning, and Strategic Schemes)



	
	


Officers Present:
Steven Halls, Chief Executive




Joanne Wagstaffe, Director of Finance




Alan Head, Head of Major Projects and Property



Jude Green, Head of Revenue and Benefits

Jane Walker, Benefits Manager

Phil King, Emergency Planning and Risk Manager



Sarah Haythorpe, Principal Committee Manager
PR01/17
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologises for absence were received from Councillor Alison Scarth.  Councillor Andrew Scarth had been appointed as the substitute member.

PR02/17
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 20 March 2017 and the extraordinary meeting held on 16 May 2017 were confirmed as a correct record.
  
PR03/17
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS




None received.

PR04/17
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS
None received.
PR05/17
COUNCIL TAX REDUCTION SCHEME CONSULTATION
In April 2013, as part of the National Welfare Reform, the Government changed the way financial support for council tax was managed. This meant the national council tax benefit system, which helped people with a low income meet their council tax obligations, was replaced by new Local Council Tax Reduction Schemes managed by Local Authorities. 

Three Rivers District Council’s current scheme replicated the previous Council Tax Benefit scheme with the following amendments:

· A limitation on the amount payable based on the band of the property;

· Changes to capital levels;

· The removal of Second Adult Rebate; and

· Increases in Non-Dependant deductions

The current scheme did not appear to have impacted on the council tax collection rates which had consistently attained target.

The Head of Revenue and Benefits outlined the options available to the Committee for the consultation.  The consultation would take place over 12 weeks with existing recipients and non-recipients consulted.  The consultation would be online but also other agencies would be consulted including the CAB.

The Committee noted that for every £1 received 77 pence went to the County Council, 10 pence to the Council, 10 pence to the Police and 3 pence to the Parish Council.

A Member requested that details provided by the Government on the amounts of financial support paid by other Authorities be circulated to the Committee.

Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, duly seconded, that the Council consult on the options detailed in Paragraph 3.1 of the report which were as follows:

· Introduce a ‘fixed assessment period’ and continue with the current schemes to allow for multiple changes 

· Aligning the current scheme with changes to mirror housing benefit from 2018/19

i. Removal of family premium

ii. Reduction of backdating to 1 month

iii. Freezing applicable amounts

iv. Withdrawal of council tax reduction where a person leaves the UK for 1 month or more

v. Limiting the number of dependants’ additions

vi. Removal of the Employment and Support Allowance Work-Related Activity Component

vii. Disregard of Post-Graduate Master’s Degree Loan and Special Support Loans

viii. The full disregard of Bereavement Payments from April 2017

· Continue with current scheme but introduce a minimum income floor 

A Member requested that the exemptions for residents who were out the country for more than a month be circulated to the Committee.

In response to a question of where the lowest Ward response rate had been in the past, the Head of Revenue and Benefits advised that there was no information available on this.

On being put to the Committee the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman of the Committee the voting being unanimous.



RESOLVED:


To consult on the options contained in Paragraph 3.1 of the report as follows:
· To Introduce a ‘fixed assessment period’ and continue with the current schemes to allow for multiple changes;
· To Align the current scheme with changes to mirror housing benefit from 2018/19

i. Removal of family premium

ii. Reduction of backdating to 1 month

iii. Freezing applicable amounts

iv. Withdrawal of council tax reduction where a person leaves the UK for 1 month or more

v. Limiting the number of dependants’ additions

vi. Removal of the Employment and Support Allowance Work-Related Activity Component

vii. Disregard of Post-Graduate Master’s Degree Loan and Special Support Loans

viii. The full disregard of Bereavement Payments from April 2017; and
· To Continue with current scheme but introduce a minimum income floor 

PR06/17
REVIEW OF STRATEGIC RISKS


This report gave details on the progress against the Risk Treatment Plans for the Strategic Risks relating to the priorities identified in the Strategic Plan 2017-20.


Members raised the following points

· Why was the failure of the IT systems not a strategic risk?

· A Member said they had previously asked why staffing resilience was not included as a strategic risk but was advised each department had staff resilience as an operational risk.  

· Should the failure to get the Local Plan completed be a strategic risk?

· What was the difference between an operational risk and a strategic risk?


The Emergency Planning and Risk Manager advised that the failure of the IT systems was an operational risk for each department and was included in each department’s service plan.  Further consideration could be given by Officers to include staffing resilience, whether failure to complete the Local Plan and failure of IT systems should be strategic risks.  The Committee noted that details were also included in the Disaster Recovery Plan which was currently being updated.


The Emergency Planning and Risk Manager advised that the operational risks were provided to the Audit Committee.


On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED by the Chairman of the Committee the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

1) That the review of the Strategic Risk Register be noted and approved the amendments to the Risk Assessment and Treatment Plans; and 
2) That a further report be presented on the differences between an operational risk and a strategic risk and the outcome of the review of adding further strategic risks.

PR07/17
SUMMARY OF THE FINANCIAL OUTTURN FOR 2016/17


The Committee noted there had been an underspend of £402,000.  With regard to the re-phasing of the capital schemes, details had been provided in Paragraph 2.8 of the report.

A Member said the Council had set its budget at £10,776m but this had changed throughout the year. Could assurances be given that the changes made would be shared with the residents of Three Rivers so that they could compare the final year’s budget against the original budget?  The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that it would be wrong not to report the variances as they become apparent during the year.  The final accounts would show details of all the variances.  A Member asked if the list of variances could be circulated to the Committee.


A Member asked why there had been a £60,000 underspend for temporary accommodation.  The Head of Property and Major Projects advised that with the CPO process completed for South Oxhey there had become vacant some properties which were being used for temporary accommodation. This had provided a saving for the Council.


A Member asked if an explanation could be provided on the £69,000 underspend for the District Plan and also details on the improvements to the Swillet play area in Chorleywood?  The Vice-Chairman advised that a new piece of equipment had been provided at the play area along with other improvements.  The capital programme included funding for a major upgrade of the play area.


In response to a question on the IT licensing costs this was part of the IT modernisation programme and had been delayed due to Capita’s exit last year.  The Council was able to capitalise on some of the licensing costs.


Councillor Matthew Bedford moved, duly seconded, the recommendations at 8.1 to 8.4 of the report.


On being put to the Committee the recommendations at 8.1 to 8.4 of the report were declared CARRIED by the Chairman of the Committee the voting being 9 For, 1 Against and 5 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

1) That the favourable revenue outturn variance of £402,269 be noted;
2) That the capital outturn as summarised in paragraph 2.6 and Appendix 3 be noted;
3) Approved to carry forward the unspent service budgets from 2016/17 to 2017/18 of £288,890 as detailed at Appendix 2; and
4) Approved the rephasing on capital projects from 2016/17 to 2017/18 of £2,496,980 as detailed at Appendix 4.
PR08/17
WORK PROGRAMME


To agree the work programme.


RESOLVED:


That the work programme be agreed.

PR09/17
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


If the Committee wishes to consider the remaining item in private, it will be appropriate for a resolution to be passed in the following terms:-


“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”

(Note:  If other confidential business is approved under item 3, it will also be necessary to specify the class of exempt or confidential information in the additional items.)

pr10/17
south oxhey project board and property investment board
The Committee received an update on the South Oxhey Project Board and Property Investment Board.
In response to Members’ request that the other documents referred to in the report be circulated the Head of Property and Major Projects agreed to circulate the documents to Members.

RESOLVED:



That the report be noted.


That public access to the report be denied.



That public access to the decision be immediate.


CHAIRMAN
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